
 

 

 

 

January 24, 2024 

To the Alliance of Community Media of New York:               

 

In 2022, I co-authored a report (Revenue Streams) on your behalf that depicted the growth of 

streaming audio & video entertainment services (like Netflix & Spotify) and argued that these 

businesses represent an important opportunity funding opportunity for community media in New 

York. In the two years since Revenue Streams was completed, these companies have only grown 

bigger, producing ever-larger revenues as legacy media products and services (like DVDs and 

cable subscriptions) continue to wither. Consequently, the tax revenue opportunity for New York 

State offered by streaming entertainment is greater today than even two years ago.  

 

For the 2022 report and this update, I rely primarily on SEC-required financial reports offered by 

major streaming providers to estimate the amount of revenue the companies capture from 

subscribers in New York. In 2022, I estimated that the entertainment services I analyzed were 

generating $4.87 billion annually in New York. Today, I believe that these streaming services are 

collecting $5.45 billion annually in New York.  

 

Though streamers today are promoting lower-cost subscriptions that allow for advertising as a 

gambit to diversify their revenues, digital entertainment subscription revenue is still growing as 

monthly prices rise and premium content moves online. Access to live sports, perhaps the last 

stronghold of cable television, is now clearly transitioning to streaming. For example, the NFL 

Sunday Ticket moved to YouTube TV, Apple partnered with the MLS to stream all of its games 

(including those of Lionel Messi), Netflix signed a $5 billion deal with WWE, and recently 

Amazon moved to bail out collapsing regional sports networks nationally. And, while the 

revenue for satellite TV providers is eroding quickly, my model suggests that their decline has 

been more than offset by the growth of streamers—and that DirecTV and Dish are, themselves, 

transitioning to streaming products. 

 

In sum, I project that the proposed 5% tax on digital entertainment in the Community Media 

Reinvestment Act represents a revenue opportunity of more than $275 million annually for New 

York. In the enclosure, I offer more detail to ground this estimate: just taxing the 17 services I 

depict would likely yield $270+ million annually. This estimate omits potential revenue from 

extending the sales tax to downloads (vs. streams) of digital movies and songs as well as revenue 

from services like Apple TV+, Paramount+, and Amazon Prime Video that I cannot reliably 

model (but which are clearly substantial and already remit taxes in other locales). With this in 

mind, my estimates likely underestimate the total revenue produced by the streaming 

entertainment sector since my models only include the revenue generated by a subset of the 

many digital entertainment providers.  

 

Community media are vital to the health and prosperity of our nation. I am pleased to support 

your legislative efforts and I would be happy to further discuss my methodology or results.  
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